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 Affirmation of Welcome 

 Welcome to new visitors and old friends. 

We are a Reconciling in Christ congregation and strive to          
welcome people of every age and size, color and culture,  

every sexual orientation and gender identity, socioeconomic 
status, marital status, ability and challenge. 

Welcome to believers and questioners, and to questioning    
believers.  Welcome to all who seek Christ’s love and grace.   

This is a place where you are welcome to rejoice and lament, 
seek healing and offer service.  Welcome in the name of Jesus. 

St. Peter’s Lutheran Church 

The Network 
MARCH 2024 Issue 

DEADLINE 

for submissions to the  

APRIL 2024 Issue 

is March 15, 2024 

2023 Church Council:  

Juliet Bongfeldt,  
     President 
Cathy Samples,  
     Vice President 
Tony Esposito 
     Secretary  
Keeton Arnett 
Aline Glifort 
Kathy Glifort 
Chris Janson 
Paul Luciano 
Rodney Schuller 
Jane Wordsworth  

 

OFFICE HOURS 
9 am to 3:30 pm 

Mondays - Thursdays 

The office will  
be closed on 
Good Friday, 
March 29 and 

Easter Monday, 
April 1.  

mailto:office@stpeterscapecod.org
mailto:businessoffice@stpeterscapecod.org
mailto:assistanttr@stpeterscapecod.org
https://stpeterslutherancapecod.org/
mailto:office@stpeterscapecod.org
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Annual Congregational Meeting Summary 
 

St. Peter’s 2023 congregational meeting was held following the service on Sunday, 
February 25. Ministry, committee, and financial reports were shared and accepted. 
The 2024 operating budget was presented and passed, with one adjustment to organ 
maintenance ($1,000 less). The resolutions calling for acceptance of minutes of  
previous meetings, acceptance of committee and auxiliary reports, acceptance of  
financial secretary and treasurer reports were passed. (Resolutions 1-4). 
 

The congregation passed Resolution #5 calling for an amendment to the Five-Year 
Capital Plan. The amendment was to approve an increase of $45,000 to complete the 
Pipes for Praise Installation Project. During the discussion, Pastor Dennis announced 
that two anonymous donors had made commitments to contribute $44,000 to address 
the increases. (More information on these donations can be found elsewhere in this 
newsletter.) 
 

Resolution #6 was passed to adopt the revised Five-Year Capital budget. 
 

The equity transfers proposed in Resolution #7 also passed. Peg Flood presented the 
nominating committee’s recommendations regarding positions on the congregational 
council, the nominating committee, synod assembly delegates, and the Cape Cod 
Council of Churches Annual Assembly. Lynn Archambault volunteered to serve on 
the nominating committee to fill the one vacancy. All nominees for all positions were 
approved by the congregation. (Resolution #8) 
 

The meeting adjourned after a closing prayer.  

Worship Schedule for Lent 

Please join us!  
+ + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + + 

Sundays at 9:30 am 

Lenten Services on Wednesdays, through March 20:  

12:00 – 12:30 pm Worship in the Luther Room 

Palm Sunday, March 24 at 9:30 am  

Maundy Thursday, March 28 @ 7:00 pm 

Good Friday, March 29 @ 7:00 pm 

Easter Sunday, March 31 @ 9:30 am  
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Second Service Continues on First Sunday, Once a Month 
 

Our second service meets on the first Sunday of the month at 11:15 am. This service 
has a focus on healing. We’ll have this service on March 3, April 7, May 5, and  
June 2. The noon Lenten Service on Wednesday, March 6 will also focus on healing.  

 

Pastoral Perceptions 
 

What are some of your favorite Bible verses? Which words or phrases cross your 
mind unexpectedly? Which stories of the Scripture provide the impetus into expand-
ing your awareness of the presence of God in your daily life? What passage do you 
lean upon when the hoary head of reality strips you bare? 
 

The primary Lenten disciplines are reading scripture, fasting, acts of good works, and 
daily prayer. Various traditions, in and out of the Lutheran faith, have additional  
disciplines. The intent, regardless of one’s practice, is the deliberate journey to  
deepen spiritual awareness, come closer to God, and to prepare for the celebration of 
Easter. 
 

The questions raised in the opening paragraph can serve both as a catalyst and a 
means to measure one’s journey. Did your responses come easily? Did the questions 
invite you to “pause” from a stream of thoughts and entice further reflection? Did the 
questions spur a remembrance of a person, experience, or a particular period of time? 
 

In the 1970s, people saw only 500 to 1,600 ads per day. By 2017, the average American 
encountered 4,000 to 10,000 ads daily. Facebook Advertising alone reaches 2.11  
billion people. But here’s the twist: our brains filter out most of these stimuli to  
prevent information overload. We consciously notice only a fraction of the ads and 
other stimuli we encounter according to neuroscience and perception research. The 
research reveals that we filter out most ads or other stimuli, focusing on only a small 
fraction defined by what we desire and treasure.  
 

May the disciplines of Lent, practiced throughout the year, combined with consistent 
worship, shape both your filter and responses to the questions above.  
Amen. 
 

Pastor Roger Dennis 
Interim Pastor 



 

5 

Transition Happenings 
 

The Transition Phase is progressing well. The St. Peter’s Transition Team will present 
a summary of the CAT survey results on Sunday, March 17 immediately after  
worship. 
 

“The History of St. Peter’s” including a light lunch will be held on Sunday, April 14. 
Pastor Jane Shields will facilitate this fun event. 
 

Zoom information will be available prior to each meeting. Please plan to join us for 
these important next steps. Contact any member of the Transition Team with  
questions as we continue our journey together. 
 

Transition Team Members: Claudia Bellis, Elaine Davis, Kathy Glifort, Jim Merriam, 
Ken Thomas, and Jane Wordsworth 
 

Submitted by Claudia Bellis 

SAVE THE DATE!! Lenten Sunday School Series  
To Pause at the Threshold: Reflections on Living on the Border 

A Lenten Easter Study Opportunity Led by the Rev. Stewart Pattison  
Sundays from March 3 to April 14 (not on Easter Sunday) OR 

Wednesday Mornings from 10-11 am in the Luther Room 
 
I will be leading a six-week Lenten-Easter study-reflection group on the theme of The 
“Thresholds.” We will meet in the Luther Room after the service ends. I will draw on 
the reflections of the contemplative Esther de Waal in her book, To Pause at the 
Threshold: Reflections on Living on the Border. The border is that of England and 
Wales which she develops as a metaphor for the movements of the spiritual life. We 
cross many thresholds daily, often unaware that we are doing so. By becoming mind-
ful of these crossing points, I hope to introduce spiritual practices which will deepen 
awareness of the love of God for us in even the most routine activities. The class will 
build toward Holy Week and the great threshold of Jesus’ death and resurrection. By 
identifying our thresholds with those of Jesus, we will find that there is no moment 
of life that is untouched by the Cross and the Empty Tomb. 
 
My approach is shaped by a three-year certificate course in Spiritual Formation and a 
two-year certificate course in Spiritual Direction, both from Columbia Theological 
Seminary (PCUSA). I also meet monthly with a Spiritual Direction Peer Supervision 
group. If you have questions, please email me at stewartepattison@gmail.com.  

mailto:stewartepattison@gmail.com
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LOCAL GRIEF SUPPORT GROUPS 
 

 Run by Broad Reach Hospice’s bereavement coordinator, Rebecca Chesbro, this 
grief support group is open to anyone grieving the loss of a spouse. It meets on 
the first and third Tuesdays at 2 pm in the Luther Room at St. Peter’s. 

 
 The Northside United Methodist Church, 701 Airline Road, Brewster, has a grief 

support group at their church for all who are experiencing some type of grief that 
meets on the second and fourth Wednesdays at 2 pm.  

New England Synod Assembly 
SAVE THE DATE! 

 
The Evangelical Lutheran Church in America’s New England 2024 Synod Assembly 
will be June 6-8, 2024 at the DCU Center in Worcester, MA. At this 3-day assembly, 
we will elect a new bishop of the synod. Check the church’s kiosk where more  
information about the Assembly is posted.  

Camp Calumet Midweek Retreat for Adults 
 

From Monday afternoon, April 22 through Thursday, April 25 lunch,  
Camp Calumet is hosting a midweek adult retreat.  

 

Meet new and old friends, enjoy God’s creation and fantastic food, experience  
devotions and worship with Deacon Judy Smith and music with Gary Benevides,  

create in the new Pippi Art space, and opt to travel on the new “no cost” bus  
with stops in MA, or travel on your own.  

 

To register or learn more, call Alice at 603-539-4773, x220, 
 or email her at: alice@calumet.org.  
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Coming to the Table 
by Riitta Passananti 

 
we are all beautiful we of all ages all shapes all sizes 

all backgrounds all kneeling into grace beyond 
understanding we are beautiful we who sing in choir 

we who only hum and fumble we who lose our place we 
who inspire and we who crave to be inspired we 

the seekers we the believers we the aging with creaky 
joints and faltering memories clinging to things that 

were we the young fidgeting and chafing against 
tradition we in full stride of middle years with 

workday burdens we who laugh and sometimes cry 
we who only smile and paint a public face over private 
sorrows we who serve we who fail to follow through 

we the mothers we the fathers we the restless children 
we are all beautiful as the child transfigured in 

the innocence of eager hands reaching for the mystery 
beyond understanding,  

 
Riitta is a member of the church I served in Rhode Island. Her poem expresses  
profoundly both who we are as Jesus people, and who we aspire to be. Good words 
to keep in mind as we move forward in faith.         
Submitted by Juliet Bongfeldt 

Great News Briefs: 
 

First, the congregational council appointed Suzanne Bassett to fill the position of 
Treasurer effective immediately. 
 
Second, two anonymous donors made additional pledges to the Pipes 
for Praise totaling $64,000. One gift of $34,000 is given to offset a  
portion of anticipated expense increases.  
 
The second gift is to be used as a dollar-for-dollar match over a 
three year period. The Pipes for Praise committee will be sending  
an appeal letter outshortly. The donor announced the initial dollar- 
for-dollar match will be for donations received (up to $15,000) during  
the months of March and April 2024. 
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Loaves and Fish Pantry 
 

Monday: 1:00 - 3:00 pm Tuesday: 3:30 - 5:00 pm 
  Wednesday: 12:30 - 2:30 Friday: 10:00 am - 12:00 pm 

We are very grateful and excited about Pastor Dennis and Barbara’s Lenten  
Challenge to the congregation to use the special sales when shopping and donate the 
“free” or sale items to our pantry. Our regular clients have already noticed the  
wonderful variety of items that are coming into the pantry. There are many great 
digital coupons, if you are good at using technology,  and often they allow or even 
require multiple purchases.  Our hope is that, even when we list items that are in 
short supply, many will continue to use any Buy One Get One deals to fill our barrels 
and shelves.   
In an effort to make our families feel a part of our special St. Peter’s community, we 
have passed out holiday cards or greetings from St. Peter’s  with a little treat.  The 
week before Easter we would like to do this again so we would appreciate bags of  
individually wrapped candy or treats to include with each card. Seeking help when 
experiencing food insecurity is never easy and so having a small, welcoming place to 
get a little help is something we can offer here at the Loaves and Fishes Pantry. The 
Pantry will be closed on Good Friday, March 29. 
The pantry donation barrel will remain by the front door, but we also have one locat-
ed right outside the pantry. Now that we are using the fellowship hall regularly, feel 
free to use either container or drop in and visit when the pantry is open.  Thank you 
for all that you do for our neighbors! 
Ruth Brenneman 
St. Peter’s Food Pantry Coordinator  
Email: Ruth Brenneman at thomasbrenneman41@comcast.net 

Food Pantry  

Update 

Lenten Challenge 
 

Pastor and Barbara Dennis ask the congregation to join them 
in bolstering the food pantry at St. Peter’s. Two of the Lenten 
season disciplines are fasting and doing acts of love. This 
Lenten season, Pastor and Barbara will shop with an eye on 
“Buy one, get one free” or “Buy one and get another one at a 
reduced price.” The free or reduced-price item will then be 
shared with the food bank. In fact, they plan to set aside 
funds to simply donate “both” items.  

Will you join us? 
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PRAYER SHAWL MINISTRY 
St. Peter’s Prayer Shawl Ministry will meet on Friday, March 1 
and Friday, March 15 at 1:30 pm in the Luther Room. Please 
join us for prayerful work and pleasant conversation.  

Last year we were able to gift 28 prayer shawls to recipients 
for various reasons and have gifted over 800 shawls since the 
ministry began. As there continues to be a need for shawls, 
please keep knitting or crocheting. During the winter months, 
it is nice to have something warm and cozy on the lap! 

ESTHER CIRCLE 
 

Because of a snowstorm we were not able to meet in February. 
The Esther Circle will (hopefully) meet for lunch at Brax Landing 
on Tuesday, March 12 at 11:30 am. 

 

Esther Circle 

SACRED SORROW 
 
 

“Grief is neither a problem to be solved nor a difficulty to be 
overcome. It is a sacred expression of love; a sacred sorrow.” 
 

The St. Peter’s ministry for bereaved parents will meet on 
Thursday, March 21 at 1:30 pm in the Luther Room.  
 

If you have experienced the death of a child - of any age no 
matter how long ago - please consider joining us. It truly helps 
to share your journey with those who understand your pain. 

“Grief is the essence of bittersweet. The sorrow is bitter beyond 
words. But the love relationship that created the grief in the first place was indeed 
sweet. Both are true. Both are real.” 

Sacred Sorrow  

 

 

 

 

For more information about the Prayer Shawl Ministry, Esther Circle, or Sacred Sorrow,   
please contact Marianne O’Boyle at 508-775-2757 or marianne@oboyle.net. 
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Through the Lens of Science with Doug... 
Doug Kenney is a retired science teacher who lives at Regal Care of Harwich and joyfully 
shares a monthly newsletter article with us. Call him at 508 430-6309.        March 2024 

Extinction of the Species 
 

Can you imagine God is trying to tell us something? 
Charles Darwin told us about the “Evolution of the Species,” and now we’re learning  
about the extinction of many living organisms. The International Union for  
Conservation of Nature (IUCN) has stated: “Over a quarter of all species have  
survivals that are threatened.” Thanks to efforts by the IUCN, five species are  
beginning to bounce back. They are the Northern Bald Ibis (below), Round Island 
Gecko, Amsterdam Albatross, Cross River Gorilla, and the White-Naped Crane, but  
the good news does not balance the bad news which is that one million species are  
threatened with extinction within decades. 
 

Scientists are taking extraordinary measure to save birds, fish, reptiles, amphibians, 
and other organisms such as plants. Since 1750, over 50 species of plants have gone  
extinct with unknown consequences except for the lack of oxygen they would release. 
Do the people who cut our rain forests not realize they’re cutting the amount of oxygen 
they can inhale? Fortunately there are 50,000 species of plants on our planet, but  
reforestation is a very important factor when considering the green foundation of our  
ecosystem. On the Hawaiian island of Kauai, there’s a plant called Melanthera 
waimeaensis with very narrow leaves. Only seven of them remain as they were  
crowding out Hawaii’s native species.  
 

For decades scientists hypothesized it was an asteroid crashing into the Gulf of Mexico 
that wiped out the dinosaurs. It now appears it wasn’t just the asteroid but instead a 
natural extinction. Keep in mind, turtles were not wiped out when the dinosaurs  

vanished.  
 

What worries me is the eventual extinctions of all organisms 
such as man. The IUCN’s methods of conservation are not to be 
ignored. I wish Charles Darwin was alive today to predict the 
demise or preservation of living organisms.  

For fellowship with God, we must save our species!  

Pastoral Response: The Genesis story indicates the inhabitants of the created world 
were one. The symbiotic relationship was broken by humanity’s fall. Thus, for diverse 
reasons, whether it be by cosmic events or human actions, all earth’s inhabitants have 
suffered. Sadly, whether it be our relationship with the earth or each other, the suffer-
ing will continue until we “repent” of our attitude that we, and not God, are the center 
of the known world. 



 

11 

Grandchildren visiting? Would they like to light the candles? 

Since December, we have included members of our church school as acolytes for the 
Sunday worship service. It is a great way to include children and youth in worship 
and by all accounts, they really enjoy performing this service. 
 
The worship team would like to extend the invitation to visiting grandchildren, and 
nieces and nephews as well. It is also a possibility for grandparents and  
grandchildren to light the candles together. If you know of a time when children will 
be visiting and they might like to light the sanctuary candles, please let the church  
office know or email mjpattison@gmail.com. We will make sure there is someone 
ready to walk them through the process. 

Dulcimer Fellowship Dates in March  
 

This month the dulcimer group will again adjust their schedule. The Transitions team 
will be holding a congregational meeting on March 17 so the dulcimer group will 
meet on Sunday March 10. Also, I have decided to move the mid-week session from 
Wednesday to Thursday March 7. There is less going on at the church on Thursdays 
and with the construction, this seems like a better time to meet. We will still meet at 
4:00 pm on Thursday, March 7.  
 
Our group is making slow and steady progress. Recently we were joined by members 
of our church school class, and we always welcome new people. Watching is also 
welcome. Since some of our group have purchased their own dulcimers, right now 
there is a loaner dulcimer available if someone would like to take it home. If you 
would like to borrow it please contact MJ Pattison ( mjpattison@gmail.com).  

mailto:mjpattison@gmail.com
mailto:mjpattison@gmail.com
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Our 9:30 am Sunday in-person worship 

is live streamed on our YouTube channel:   
 

https://www.youtube.com/c/StPetersLutheranChurchHarwich 

THANK YOU NOTES AND LETTERS 

February 4, 2024 

 

Dear Friends,  

It’s raining hard. The wind is really blowing. Yuba City, where we are living, and where the 

church is that Tiffany is pastor of, just lost power. It almost feels like Cape Cod!  You have 

often been in our thoughts. On the one hand, I cannot believe it’s already been four 

months since we left. There have been a hundred times I’ve wanted to share a hundred 

thank you’s. Thank you for the goodbye celebrations. Thank you for your help after I 

fractured my foot. Thank you for helping us pack and clean and dispose of things.  We 

couldn’t have done it without you. Thank you for your prayers. Thank you for teaching me 

about what it means to be church, and to be community.   
 

And now to finish that earlier thought: On the other hand, I can’t believe it’s only been 

four months. So much has happened! Regarding church, Tiffany and St. Andrew 

Presbyterian have hit the ground running. There’s a lot of energy and a lot of ministry 

happening. As for me, twenty hours a week and two Sundays a month I serve as interim 

pastor at Red Bluff Presbyterian Church, an hour and a half north of Yuba City. Yes, 

everything is far apart in Northern California. There is lots of agricultural land. In fact, 

some members of the church who run a walnut and prune farm have a small guest house, 

which is where I sometimes stay overnight. I do regular pulpit supply for one Lutheran 

church east of Sacramento, and one Sunday a month for another Lutheran Church east of 

Yuba City. So, I feel like an old-time itinerant preacher, and I am getting to see much of 

California’s northern landscape. We have a new bishop, and I am also active in the call 

process. When not doing something for a church, I’m playing with an orchestra, found a 

group to play pickle ball with, or am hiking somewhere with Molly and Tiffany!  
 

Much of what I have to share with people in the churches I’m serving is due to my shared 

experiences with you, for which I feel much gratitude.   
 

I wish and pray for your continued well-being, both individually and as a congregation, 

during this interim time which sounds like it is going very well.  Thanks be to God!   
 

With gratitude, and in Christ,  

Christian and Tiffany Nicely Holleck  

https://www.youtube.com/@StPetersLutheranChurchHarwich
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March Birthdays & Anniversaries  

 

Flowers are placed at the  
altar to the glory of God   
on a woman’s 75th birthday.  

 
 

If you know someone with this special day 
coming up, please let us know. 

Update  
your information in  

St. Peter’s Directory! 
 

If you have any changes or if we don’t 
have your birthday or anniversary 
listed, please send to: 
 

Office@StPetersCapeCod.org 

 2 Curt Douglas 
 2 John Zippo 
 3  Bonnie Dale 
 3  Lynn Archambault 
 4 Bill Kaser 
 4 Janet Larson 
 7 John Stendahl 
 8 Butch Wanko 
13  Daniel Horgan 
15  Sesle Olsen 
15 Barbara Dennis 
15  Haley Delp 
17  John Koteles 
20  Juliet Bongfeldt 
21  Thea Antonucci 
23  Kim Anstey 
23 Barbara Gannon 

MARCH 
BIRTHDAYS 

More Thank You Notes to St. Peter’s: 
 

 Faith Lutheran, Cambridge for $325 
 A Baby Center, Hyannis for $150 and $45 
 Cape Cod Council of Churches for $1,000 
 Lower Cape Outreach Council for $150 
 Cape Cod Foster Closet for $250 
 Bread for the World for $374 
 Ronald McDonald House Charities for 

$150 
Thank you all for your generosity so that  

we could support these organizations! 

MARCH  
ANNIVERSARIES 

20 Ron & Karen Gauch 
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SANCTUARY 
CONSTRUCTION 

PROGRESS 
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